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T – Participated by Telephone

1. Call to Order – Lou Putney – 7:25 pm.
2. Roll Call/Proxies/Agenda Review – Lou Putney:   No proxies.
3. Visitors' Comments –   Gary Gibbons and Elizabeth Allen were present, no comments.
4. Review Last Month’s Minutes – Lou Putney:  Motion for approval of the regular January 2013 Board of Directors (BOD) Meeting Minutes.  Motion passed unanimously.       Motion:  Nancy   / 2nd: Laura.  
5. Consent Agenda – Lou Putney:   There were no Consent Agenda items.
6. The Board met in Executive Session from 7:30 pm to 8:02 pm for a presentation by Gary Gibbons and Elizabeth Allen.  Motion to go into Executive Session: Richard / 2nd: JoEllen.
7. President’s Report/Executive Committee Report – Lou Putney:
· Presented idea to make an editorial position on domestic partner registries.  Discussed in email:
Dear Board,

Section 9.1 of the Board's Policies provides:

9.1  The Board of Directors, by a 2/3 majority vote of the board members sitting, may adopt editorial positions to be published or broadcast to the public as directed by the board. (5-21-07).
WMNF has felt compelled to editorialize on-air from time to time on issues important to our mission and our listeners.  We are not prohibited from doing so as long as:  (1) we are not doing so for or against a candidate for office, or (2) if it could be considered lobbying for or against specific legislation, that such activity does not constitute a significant portion of our overall activity.  

I am attaching two prior editorials we have aired, as examples.  

At this time I would propose we editorialize in favor of domestic partner registries.  These recently passed in Pinellas County, and failed in Hillsborough County.  A state-wide bill, SB 196 is currently pending in the Florida Legislature.  That bill can be read at http://www.flsenate.gov/Session/Bill/2013/0196/BillText/Filed/PDF
The importance of action to straight and LGBT couples at this time is explained on the Equality Florida website at https://secure3.convio.net/eqfl/site/Advocacy?cmd=display&amp;page=UserAction&amp;id=243
Tonight, I would like to entertain a motion to authorize editorializing in favor of domestic partner registries generally, and SB 196 specifically, with the final wording to be approved by the Board's Executive Committee.  I plan on bringing this up during the President's Report portion of the agenda.

Peace,

Lou

· Motion to authorize editorializing in favor of domestic partner registries generally, and SB 196 specifically, with the final wording to be approved by the Board's Executive Committee.
· JoEllen:  We can use social media 

· Motion passed unanimously 12-0.       Motion:  Laura   / 2nd: Diane.
8. Station Manager Report – Sydney White:  
· Written report in Appendix A.
· The Board met in Executive Session from 8:30 to 8:45 to hear a possible grievance issue.
9. Youth Committee – Ian DeBarry: 
· Still working on idea for a “Battle of the Bands”.  Groups would record in our studio, voting would take place on-line.

· High School age groups first?  Then move up into College age groups.

· Should the material be original content?  Should be “airable”.

10. Mortgage reduction committee – Rick Hurley:  No report.
11. Diversity Committee – Diane Dill-Peterson. 
· Committee meeting on March 19 (Tuesday).  Discussion about future events.

· .

12. Finance Committee report – Michael Sedita:  
· Written report of January meeting in Appendix B.

· Working on the format of the financial reports for better clarity.

· FDIC Insurance will only cover $250K at any one bank.  Agreed to move some money from Bank of Tampa to CU for now, will pursue new banks for additional account(s).
· Mortgage balance is $612,000.

· Insurance policy(s) review:  Will look to possible consolidation of our various policies.

13. Personnel Committee – Rick Hurley:  

·  Lou:  Business manager position is down to 15.  Will meet soon to narrow the field.

· Other positions are moving ahead.

14. Long Range Planning – Jeff Harris/Nancy Johnson:  

· March 2013 Board/Staff retreat:  
· Confirmed for March 9 (Saturday).

· Location will be the Cedar Kirk facility in Valrico.

· Topics are being sought.

· Maxie Jackson, President of NFCB has agreed to facilitate.
· Discussion on Mr. Jackson’s “5 by 5” training program.
15. Community Advisory Council (CAC) – Rick Hurley:  
· No report.
16. Volunteer Committee – Mike Bagby.
· The committee met on February 4 (Monday).  Minutes were sent to all by emails.
· Volunteer Banquet is being planned for April 7 (Sunday) Roosevelt 2.0.

· Next meeting is scheduled for March 4 (Monday).

· VC bylaws changes are ready for BOD Bylaws Committee.
17. By-Laws – Richard Manning:  

· One anomaly in the BOD bylaws came to light, a proposed change was presented:

· Change to Article 7, Paragraph 2:  Change “one year” to “two years”.

· Motion to change this bylaw passed unanimously on second reading.  Motion: Lorraine / 2nd: Kurt. 
18. Nominating Committee – Kurt Madsen:   
· No Report.
19. Development Committee – Nancy Johnson:  
· The committee met on February 5 (Thursday).  Discussion of past and future events.
· Future events:

· Whole Foods Day on March 19.

· Fund Drive is February 20 thru 27.  New idea to bring in community groups to man the phones.

· Mermaid Bar:  “Swing Night” benefit, last Tuesday on the month (March 26).

· Circle of Friends Appreciation Day is March 17th at the Palladium.

· House Party – South Tampa on March 30th.

20. Old Business / Follow-up:  
· Website calendar is operational.
21. New Business:
· JoEllen:  Planned giving seminar in April
· Have Board members made a bequest?
19.  
Attendance Review – Jeff Harris: 
· All members are in good standing!
20.  
Evaluation – Lou Putney: 


Participation:  8.4
Accomplishments:  9.1 
Listening:  8.1
Scheduling:  9.8
21.  
Adjournment – Lou Putney:  The Board meeting adjourned at 9:41 pm.
By: 









Jeff Harris, Secretary
Approved by the Board on: 






Appendix A – Station Manager’s Report

To: The Board of Directors, NBSF

From: Sydney White, General Manager, WMNF-FM/HD

Subject: Monthly Report for February 2013 

Date: February 17, 2013

Revenues
WMNF will begin our spring membership drive on Wednesday, February 20th.  It will run for seven days – through February 27th.  The goal for is $260,000. Twenty five thousand ($25,492) of this amount is already committed or paid. As of 2/13/13, $445,570 of our FY 13 goal of $996,000 has been pledged. We have collected $392,793 (88.1%) of the amount pledged. Overall, revenue collected is approximately $32,000 behind the same period last year. However, at this time in FY12 the station had already completed two membership drives. We have received the first installment (slightly more than $100,000) of this year’s CSG.
Revenues form underwriting and development projects currently stands at $ 43,700, as of the end of January. In the special events area (concerts) we have expended $31,250 for an ROI of $13,600.

The Books and records sale was completed on schedule in January and retuned approximately $12,000 with minimum expenses. However, the auditor has raised a “red flag” regarding controls and I will discuss this and seek guidance from the Finance Committee.
I will ask the Finance Committee for guidance regarding conduct of an insurance policy review. The station currently purchases individual event insurance on each WMNF sponsored events/concerts etc. I would like to explore the possibility of getting events included in our overall liability coverage.
Programming 
The FY 13 program changes were executed on both the main channel (WMNF-FM) and on the Source (WMNF-HD3). The Source now carry a new schedule of public media staples like As It Happens, Q, the Ted Hour, Market  Place Tech Report, Tom Hartman Live, plus the BBC news. We are still working on WMNF-HD4, which has been re-branded as WMNF-Extra. We had some issues with one programmer who violated the WMNF Style Statement and values in an incident with another programmer. This resulted in his suspension from all activities at the station for thirty days. 

Our News & Public Affairs department has started holding weekly editorial meeting in an attempt to add more enterprising and regional reports to local news.

Engineering

The FM monitor that enables the in-house audio and was replaced (approximately $800). I expect to receive the new engineering contract from the Brown Consulting this week. I will go over it and seek input from one of the attorneys on the Board.

There was a break-in in the engineering/operations area the weekend of February 8 -10. Nothing appeared to have been taken, but the office was thoroughly rummaged through as if the perpetrator could not find whatever he/she was searching for. Although the entrance has cameras, the recorders apparently had not worked for some time. This area house the emergency switch for taking the station off/on the air. As a result we have taken steps to update the cameras, replace the recorders and re-key the locks to the engineering/operations area.
Facilities

There have been some issues with the roof of the building. Operations department had a roofing contractor out three weeks ago and we were informed that the material used on the surface of the roof is bubbling up and will require work – estimated at $1,500 - $2,300 ASAP. The contractor also advised that construction flaws in the roofing could lead to complete replacement in 3-4 years. 
Retreat 

Maxie Jackson, President of NFCB has agreed to facilitate our March 9 Board/staff planning retreat. 

Appendix B – Finance Committee Report
Finance Committee Report – Feb 18th, 2013

Meeting Date January 14th, 2013

Summary:

· The committee continued to review and discussed financial reporting
· The committee review and discussed the bank and investment accounts of the foundation
· The committee recommends to the board it develop a policy regarding signatories on accounts
Details of the Meeting

The committee meeting convened at 6:10pm. Board members and staff present –

Beth Bell
Scott Foelgner
Jeff Harris
Lou Putney
Jo Ellen Schilke
Michael Sedita 
Lorraine Thomas
Sydney White

Beth prepared for the committee a list of bank accounts and investment accounts as of 1/9:

Bank of Tampa (operating account) $340,409
Bank of Tampa (market index) $76,723
Bank of Tampa (endowment) $10,044
Gulf Shore Bank (money market) $201,638
Florida Central Credit Union (reserve) $28,186
PAX World investment fund $215,070 (as of 12/31/2012)

As of 12/31/2012 the FDIC insurance limit has decreased to $250,000 per bank per account(s) holder. The operating account is above that limit, the committee decided to research options to transfer the uninsured balance to another bank or credit union.

The committee discussed the possibility of consolidating multiple Tampa Bank accounts. The committee agreed  to review the current signatories on the accounts , and to and ask the board to authorize correction of  the signatories and to develop a policy regarding same. 

There were further discussion regarding revising the monthly financial reporting to the committee and the board.

The meeting adjourned at 7:10pm. The next meeting is scheduled for 6:00pm on February, 18th, 2013.

Michael Sedita, Chair 
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